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How Big a Barrier is Language to Enrolling in 
Health Exchange? 
For people who don't speak English well, most health care terms are not as easily understandable 
as this sign. (Elliott Brown: Flickr) 

As policy makers work toward setting up the California Health Benefit Exchange–the marketplace 
where individuals and small businesses will be able to buy health insurance–they’re grappling with 
questions on two fronts: what benefits the policies will offer and how to ensure that people enroll. 
According to a new report, 2.6 million adults under age 65 will be eligible for federal tax credits to 
buy insurance in this new marketplace. Of those people, 67 percent will be people of color, and 40 
percent (or just over one million adults) will speak English less than very well. This lack of English 
proficiency could be a barrier to these people enrolling in the exchange, according to the 
report [PDF]. 

Ellen Wu is Executive Director of the California Pan-Ethnic Health Network, one of the sponsors of 
the report. “Language poses a barrier when people try to enroll in coverage programs,” she said in 
an interview. “We know that it’s just confusing for those of us who DO speak English well, and for 
those who have a different language other than English, it’s even more difficult to first find the 
materials in their language and second to understand the terminology.” 

The report draws on a model created by the UCLA Center for Health Policy Research and the UC 
Berkeley Labor Center. It found that people with limited English skills were expected to enroll in the 
Exchange at lower rates than those with solid English skills. Of those million people with limited 
English skills who will receive subsidies, 53 percent are expected to enroll by 2019 “if language is 
not a barrier,” says the report. But if there is not “appropriate and effective multilingual outreach and 
education,” enrollment will fall to 42 percent, meaning 110,000 people will not enroll due to a 
language barrier. 

Wu says she was not surprised by the study’s findings. “We hear from our communities, it is very 
difficult for people to find information in a language they understand,” she said. “This is an estimate 
and a model, just one piece of information of how critically important it is to not do the same things 
we’ve been doing before. … The population of the newly insured under the Affordable Care Act is 
different, and we have to DO things differently to make sure that they’re all included.” 

http://www.healthexchange.ca.gov/Pages/Default.aspx
http://blogs.kqed.org/stateofhealth/jp/quick-read-what-to-think-about-when-setting-essential-health-benefits/
http://www.healthpolicy.ucla.edu/pubs/files/enrolledpbfeb2012.pdf
http://www.cpehn.org/staff.php
http://www.healthpolicy.ucla.edu/
http://laborcenter.berkeley.edu/
http://www.healthcare.gov/law/index.html


Wu explained that the people eligible for the subsidies are people who have been chronically 
uninsured for much of their lives, that they are majority people of color and 40 percent don’t speak 
English well “which looks very, very different from our currently insured population.” 

In an email, Peter Lee, Executive Director of the California Health Benefit Exchange had taken note 
of the study’s findings. “This study affirms the focus of the Exchange on developing strategies to 
reach out to diverse California communities to maximize enrollment in expanded health coverage 
beginning in 2014. The California Health Benefit Exchange is committed to offering a consumer-
friendly experience that is accessible to all Californians, recognizing the diverse cultural and 
language needs of those we serve.” 

The report included several recommendations to ensure that all eligible Californians are enrolled in 
the appropriate insurance program. Not surprisingly, the first recommendation is to make information 
available in multiple languages–a minimum of 13 which is the same number of languages the Medi-
Cal Managed Care program uses. Wu also speaks of a “no wrong door approach, so that no matter 
where a newly eligible person goes, if it’s in person, over the phone or online that immediately they 
get help in the language that they need.” 

The report also details the need for culturally and linguistically appropriate outreach. This is where 
the state must turn to community advocates, Wu says. “We feel that it’s very important for state 
agencies, particularly the Health Benefit Exchange to partner with community organizations who 
have long served communities of color and people who don’t speak English very well and are trusted 
resources to do outreach and enrollment.” 

 
 


